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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY WELLBEING & OLDER PEOPLE POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 12 NOVEMBER 2009
Membership

	*
	W J C Dick (Chairman)
	
	R A Pearson

	*
	L Barton
	*
	C Riley (Substitute for Mrs E Webster)

	*
	C Griffiths (Substitute for Mrs J Reeves)
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	M Garnett
	*
	Mrs J H Whitehouse (Vice- Chairman)

	*
	S Hillier
	*
	B Wood

	*
	L Mead
	
	


* Present
Councillors I Pummell and A Brown, Deputies to the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing were also present. 
57.
Apologies and Substitute Notices
The Committee Officer reported apologies from Councillors Mrs J Reeves and Mrs E Webster with notices of substitution as set out in the membership above.

58.
Declarations of Interest
Councillor Mrs M Webster declared a personal interest under agenda item 5 – as a governor on the management board of the South Essex Partnership University NHS Foundation Trust.
59.
Minutes 
The Minutes of the meeting of the Community Wellbeing and Older People Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 15 October 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to an amendment on page 45, Minute 55. Within the paragraph commencing ‘Councillor Whitehouse informed the Committee….’, the second sentence be amended to read ‘A witness session was being held on 4 December 2009’.
60.
Role of Adult Learning – Result of OFSTED Report
The Committee considered report CWOP/25/09 on the Adult Community Learning Essex OFSTED result. Lynsi Hayward-Smith, Principal Officer – Adult Community Learning, was in attendance to introduce this item as was Councillor Iris Pummell, Deputy to the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing.
The findings of the inspectors were that the service was ‘outstanding’ overall. At the time of going to print with the agenda the County Council was the only local authority to have achieved an ‘outstanding’ grade. The self assessment had graded the service slightly lower but the inspectors found that the service had been over-critical of itself. One of the main impacts of the grade was the ability to attract more funding and could be highlighted in future bids.
An action plan had been produced to take forward in the future and had taken note of the feedback from learners.

During the discussion Members looked at some of the action plan objectives:

· Objective 1 – Improve success rates for satisfactory further education provision. It was explained that this was an on-going objective moving from satisfactory to good success rates. The A’Level learners were considered to be an example, they were generally learners who were taking a ‘second opportunity’ at learning. The service aimed to work with those not wishing to take a qualification and look at more appropriate options. In response to a question regarding whether there were particular areas where the success rates were satisfactory, it was reported that there were particular geographic areas with deprivation needs and these areas were being targeted. The service aimed to identify learners early on who needed support to be successful.
· A Member asked what was being done to address the learner feedback regarding paying fees in instalments particularly in areas of deprivation. It was also highlighted that there were low numbers of male learners in some areas. In response it was explained that there had been some publicity targeting male learners with male role models in different subject areas and had resulted in a slight improvement this year. The service had always taken fees in instalments and it was acknowledged that this needed to be communicated better so that the public were aware.

· A question was raised regarding why courses had been shortened from a year to one term. In response it was clarified that the learners wished to keep the course fee level down and therefore some courses had been shortened. However there were extra foundation level hours available where the course outcomes were not so successful.

· A Member raised concern about the excessive amount of paperwork required for a one day course and asked whether it was all necessary. In response it explained that this was a challenge, particularly as some funding came with a requirement to report certain information however short the course. There were also health and safety requirements to fulfil. Future models of funding may lead to a reduction in bureaucracy.

· Objective 4 – The service gains feedback from other stakeholders, but needs to make more effective use of this to improve. It was explained that stakeholder focus groups were held to gain feedback. There were 44 voluntary sector providers and other partners to get feedback from. The aim of the appointment of a Strategic Manager for Partnerships was to co-ordinate the framework and target efforts for the best outcome. The role would also be to research and develop partnership projects. The Neighbourhood Learning Project was about engaging 50 organisations and providers and ensure quality.
· Objective 6 – Ensure feedback is given to learners on actions taken to improve based on their views. Posters had been put up to show the results of learner questionnaires.

· Objective 7 – Market and manage the new Learner Voice model from Framework for Excellence. Learners can take an on-line questionnaire which the service does not see the result of. A campaign had been undertaken to make staff aware and encourage the learners to come in and use the questionnaire.
Councillor Pummell advised the Committee the funding had decreased by 6% this year and would be reducing year on year. There had to be at least 14 learners on a course in order to run it. The service was proud to achieve the matrix award for excellence for the second year in a row.

It was Agreed that:

The Committee wished to pass on its thanks to staff for their work in achieving the ‘outstanding’ OFSTED grade.

61.
Annual Reports of the South Essex Partnership University NHS Foundation Trust and the North Essex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust
The Committee received report CWOP/26/09 on the Annual Reports from the two Mental Health Partnership Trusts with the South Essex Partnership University NHS Foundation Trust Annual Report attached to the report as Annex A and the North Essex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust Annual Report attached as Annex B.
Andrew Geldard - Chief Executive, Andy Mattin – Director of Operations, Graham Field – Associate Director Social Care from the North Essex Partnership Trust and Philip Howe - Director of Partnerships from the South Essex Partnership Trust were present for this item. Pauline Stratford, Planning and Performance Manager Mental Health Joint Commissioning, was also in attendance on behalf of the County Council.

A pre-set list of questions for the Trusts were circulated at the meeting. The Committee considered each question in turn.

1) The numbers of people being admitted into residential care continues to rise, in North East Essex in particular what are your views on the reasons for this? What action is being taken to find alternative solutions and how might Direct Payments be used more effectively to support this?

The North Essex Partnership Trust reported that this had been a particular issue in north-east Essex with a large number of residential places there and a high number of safeguarding issues. There was now a greater focus on more robust community support for services.

The South Essex Partnership Trust reported a fairly robust system. A review had been undertaken by the permanent panel Chairman to look at residential care packages. The Trust did not see direct payments as an alternative but considered that Self Directed Support (SDS) could provide an alternative to residential care and could decrease the numbers going into residential care in the south of the county.

A question was raised regarding what monitoring was undertaken within residential accommodation. In response it was explained that the Trusts were looking to improve models of community support. In terms of monitoring it was part of individual case management. There was a Care Programme Approach (CPA) co-ordinator who monitored and reviewed treatment. Proper reviews and assessments should ensure a good level of care.
A Member commented on the wide range of facilities available particularly the Telecare equipment which Members had seen on a recent visit. In response it was confirmed that there had been extensive training within the CPA and that no-one was placed in residential care if they have the capability to live at home and wished to do so. Direct payments and personalisation were used to best serve the service users needs. 

The Chairman requested that the North Essex Partnership Trust report back to the Committee in 5 months with detail on its action plan to address the high number of people being admitted into residential care and how effective it has been.

2) How do the Trusts see SDS assisting their work? What progress is being made with the pilot scheme?

Both Trusts were working with ECC Officer Teresa Ash to establish a pilot. They were committed to taking this forward. It had proved to be successful for people with mental illness in the national pilots undertaken. Both Trusts were working to the same timeframes.
South Essex Partnership Trust reported that the training for all their staff had been scheduled. Support would be provided with the self assessment questionnaire. Preliminary work and training had been done and the pilot would be rolled out to 90 people. If successful it would then be rolled out further. The Trust hoped to see a joint pilot with the health services.

North Essex Partnership Trust reported that a steering group had been established and preparatory work undertaken. They would be looking specifically at the difference in the different care pathways. There was also discussion around health budgets and how they can be used to support SDS in the future. It was recognised that there were some substantial healthcare components involved.

The Chairman requested that the Trusts report back to the Committee in 6 months on the progress with the pilot and the evidence collected at that stage.

3) The changes that see ECC and the PCT’s into commissioning organisations and devolving their provision roles, how do you see this process affecting the Trusts?

The South Essex Partnership Trust commented that it was hoped that the commissioners would involve the partners to get a rounded picture of the needs. 
The North Essex Partnership Trust felt that it was a positive step to focus on commissioning. Working together with partnership organisations would develop a more holistic approach. There was concern regarding overly bureaucratic processes within procurement.

There was a feeling that if the commissioning was good then there were good services.
A question was raised regarding whether Trusts felt that there had been an increase in the need for services. In response it was explained that there was no evidence to suggest that there was an increase in people with mental health problems, but there had been a reduction in the stigma associated with mental health problems and therefore more people were coming forward to access the services. The Trusts had been working with schools to help reduce the stigma and achieve more positive outcomes. The Trusts felt that they were achieving more positive outcomes but acknowledged that it was difficult to measure.

South Essex Partnership Trust confirmed that there was a very active member and governor involvement in tackling discrimination and stigmas. The Trusts also mirrored national campaigns locally.
4) This scrutiny group recently looked at the Social Housing provision for young people with mental health problems. How do you see the trusts assisting in addressing this problem? This was also quoted as a problem with alcoholics who could be considered to be in this same position.

The North Essex Partnership Trust reported that the interface between mental health services and social housing was very important. The Trust had worked with housing organisations to help reduce the stigma of mental health problems and improve the flow of information. Mental Health seminars had been held for support staff working in housing. Effective local linkages had proved helpful.
The South Essex Partnership Trust considered this to be central to the Essex Housing Strategy at County level. The Trust worked closely with providers to agree and implement the strategy. Specialist Housing Advisors had also been introduced into the Community Mental Health Teams to help ensure the provision meets the needs.
Members raised concerns regarding the use of Bed and Breakfast accommodation. In Harlow there was an assurance that people were not going into hotel accommodation.

A question was raised regarding statistics on how many adults with mental health problems had been children from a looked after background. The Chairman requested that the Trusts supply this information to the Committee in 6 months.

5) Employment of people with mental health problems. We recently had a presentation from Essexcares on the work they have done to increase the employment opportunities of people with LD. What are the trusts doing to increase the opportunities of people with mental health?

The South Essex Partnership Trust reported that there was an Individual Placement and Support Team in place which had well documented and positive work in this area. There were 10 people who had been placed in specialist work, 12 into education and training and 6 into voluntary work, in this model. The number of people going into work had not dropped during the recession. There were also vocational service projects being run on the Runwell Site within the forensic unit, with a wide range of skills offered and NVQ qualifications. People were trained and when ready for discharge were in a good position to go into employment. There were 40 people who had attained NVQ levels 2 and 3. Of those who had been discharges 5 had gone into paid employment, 4 into further education and some had gone onto further training.
There was also improved access to psychological therapies with a new service based in primary care.

In addition there was an aim to try and get people back into work if they had been out of work for 6 months. The Trust worked with employers the Local Network South Essex Business Minded encouraged employers to become ‘mindful’ employers.
The North Essex Partnership Trust reported that it had a Vocational Services Manager in post to oversee and support practices. They also had the Individual Placement and Support model in place with 161 people placed and were looking to develop it further. The Trust was actively involved in accreditation schemes and vocational services. There was also a focus on the role of Exemplar Employer.

6) What is the reason behind Carers declining to receive an assessment of their needs and how can this be remedied in the future?

The North Essex Partnership Trust reported that the carer’s assessments were high on the agenda of the Trust Board. There was a huge amount of work and the issue was being monitored, in particular the reasons for declined assessments. Some people objected to the notion of being assessed and in these instances there was a need for a clearer explanation of the reasons for undertaking it. There were concerns around what was being assessed and whether it was related to finances. People generally just wanted information and advice and some did not see themselves as carers or the service user themselves did not consider their relative to be a carer. A full comprehensive survey would be undertaken to obtain more information. Although some people had made it clear that they did not wish to be contacted any further.
The South Essex Partnership Trust advised that they had a consultant social worker working on this issue. The Trust had been successful in tendering for two bids, one around ‘Caring with Confidence’ supporting carers at primary care level and the other around bringing together the many carer organisations and improving the availability of information. Processes had also been changed to make them more accessible and language had been changed where necessary to make it clearer. The work was all supported by the members and governors of the Trust. The Trust also reported that one of the consultants was particularly focussed on the carer and family of the service user but there needed to be a way of capturing this information in the required format.
Members felt that the word ‘assessment’ was of concern to people and considered that a more user-friendly, non-threatening word was needed. Members suggested that the assessment forms should be looked to see what information is actually needed. 
The Chairman felt that there were lots of strategies for addressing these issues but an effective way of collecting this information was needed. The Trusts confirmed that information was needed in a certain format for their required reporting but they acknowledged that a different and smarter way of capturing this information was needed.

The Committee requested a progress update in 6 months.

7) Mental Health Act 2007 was mentioned last year. What is the present position of both Trusts on the implications of the Act? What impact is it having in relation to AMHP’s, is there interest amongst NHS staff to take up the role? What is the impact of Community Treatment Orders?

The North Essex Partnership Trust reported that the implementation had gone smoothly and had been well co-ordinated between the two Trusts and the County Council. The steering group had also worked well. The approved mental health professional training had been achieved on time. A post-qualification training programme had also been established between the two Trusts. The impacts of the changes of legislation were complex. There were difficulties but the Trusts were working through it. January was when the next intake of candidates was due and they had been recruited from across various disciplines including social workers, nurses and occupational therapists. The tribunal applications had increased which had in turn increased the workload but the Community Treatment Orders (CTOs) were now to the level expected with 22 in north Essex.
The Care Quality Commission was looking at the CTOs specifically and the Trust was interested to see the results. 

The South Essex Partnership Trust reported a similar position with nurses recruited for the training and the CTO levels not as high as expected.

8) The role of IMHA (Independent Mental Health Advocate is a PCT responsibility but can you comment to your knowledge how referrals are going?

Both Trusts reported an increase in the number of referrals. There was an advocacy presence on the wards. The Trusts had not identified any administrative problems and the feedback had been good. 

Members were concerned that it was not widely known that advocacy could be applied for.
The Trusts agreed to provide data on the number of referrals at a future meeting.

9) Since last year can you say what effect has the Deprivation Of Liberty had on the Trusts? Are there any outstanding issues?

It was reported that during the last year the guidance and policy had been implemented. There was a joint e-learning programme with the County Council. Preparation had been undertaken for the Deprivation of Liberty (DoLs). There were Best Interest Assessors. The Trusts had ensured that there was not a shortage of Section 12 qualified doctors who can detain people under the Mental Health Act. Across both Trusts there were 60. 
The DoLs has only been in force since January 2009. Essex has had 10% of all the applications made in England and Wales. The Trusts were looking at the number of applications for older adults. 

Joint administration systems had been established. It was considered that better awareness was needed in the acute hospitals.
It was explained that with DoLs aftercare was not funded, however with detentions under the Mental Health Act, aftercare was funded and therefore it was important to know which way around it was.

In response to a question regarding the difference between a DoL and a Section 12 detention, it was explained that a Section 12 detention was a joint assessment by a Section 12 qualified doctor and an approved mental health professional. A DoL involved a Best Interest Assessor with further training and Section 12 doctor. Most Section 12 doctors were psychiatrists.
10) Looking forward to the next few years financially, how do you see the Trusts dealing with financial restrains that seem to be forthcoming?
The North Essex Partnership Trust commented that there had been a huge amount of commentary around the scale of the problem. Within the health sector in 2011/12 and the two subsequent years there would be a flat cash situation. There were three areas of pressure:

· Staff pay rises

· If activity continued at the current rate and
· Expensive drug and treatments

Within the NHS there was a £15-20billion problem shared by local PCTs.
It was commented that the problems were not necessarily within mental health and they had been exemplar in dealing with issues. One of the approaches was to change towards a community model. The internal plans of the Trust were around capacity, delivery within the community setting and national negotiations around pay rates.

The South Essex Partnership Trust was looking at a range of cost improvement measures and different scenarios.

It was suggested that the health services needed to work together on the affects on Essex.

11) What progress is being made on Payment by Results? How do you see this working in integrated teams?

The North Essex Partnership Trust reported that it was unlikely that this system would be introduced for mental health services in the near future. There was some work on a unit currency taking the Care Programme Approach and the Trust was watching the pilot closely.
The South Essex Partnership Trust did not see payment by results impacting on the Trust during the lifetime of the contract which was 3 years.

12) It was stated at a Health Inequalities meeting that the present QOF does not highlight mental issues how can we both address this?

It was stated that this was not an issues for the Partnership Trusts it was an issue between the PCTs and GPs.
13) How do the Trusts link in with the SAFE project? What progress is being made with the reviews?

It was explained that this project was about safeguarding adults from exploitation through an action plan project established by the PCTs the Trusts have been closely linked in to the development of this project. The project was as a result of a big safe-guarding issue which came up in the north-east of Essex.
The Chairman highlighted an issue which had been raised at the visit to Social Care Direct regarding the way in which information had been submitted by a member of the Community Mental Health Team. The Trusts and ECC agreed to pick this up and ensure that staff were following procedures for submitting this information.

Other issues

A Member questioned the fact that no reference had been made to the traveller community in the annual reports and how the Trusts were engaging with this community. In response it was explained that within the South Essex Partnership Trust a staff member had been appointed an OBE for her work with the traveller community. They engaged with the community through primary care services but acknowledged that it was difficult to get issues recognised. The North Essex Partnership Trust advised that this was picked up through the Equality and Diversity group.
A question was raised on age parity which had been an outstanding issue for the North Essex Partnership Trust in the last annual report. The Trust confirmed that the issue had been fully addressed and there was now a standardised approach.

A question was also raised regarding the provision of assertive outreach in west Essex which had been an outstanding issue for the North Essex Partnership Trust in the last annual report. The Trust reported that a set of activity levels had been made with the PCT and they had all been met or exceeded. There had also been re-engagement with education.
It was Agreed that:

1. The North Essex Partnership Trust report back to the Committee in 5 months with detail on its action plan to address the high number of people being admitted into residential care and how effective it has been.
2. The Trusts report back to the Committee in 6 months on the progress with the Self Directed Support pilots and the evidence collected at that stage.

3. The Trusts supply information on how many adults with mental health problems had been children from a looked after background to the Committee in 6 months.
4. The Committee receive an update in 6 months on progress with the carers’ assessments.

5. The Trusts provide data on the number of advocacy referrals at a future meeting. 

6. The Trusts and ECC would ensure that staff were following procedures for submitting information through Social Care Direct.

62.
Interface between Finance and Social Care on Debtor Control
The Committee received report CWOP/27/09, the response to the recommendations made in the report by a small task and finish group and published in April 2009. 
It was reported that the Cabinet Member had accepted and endorsed the recommendations made by the Group.

Ron Hiller, Income Manager, explained to the Committee that the internal debt write-off process had been long and arduous. The process had now been streamlined and was taken direct to the budget holder. Debt recovery was now being managed reasonably well, although it was recognised that debt would be around for some time to come, the charging mechanisms were now in place.

Debt write-off accounted for less that 3% of the income and benchmarked against other authorities was small. It was confirmed that the debt write-off could not be delegated to a lower level, it had to be the budget holder. The majority of debt write-off was low level debts with only a few high level. In the majority of cases the debt was left where a death had occurred and in some cases there was no estate.
An increase of FABAs had also been recommended. It was reported that all vacancies had been filled and their work was being promoted. The officers went out to visit people and extracted the information statutorily required through conversation with a service user and were also able to offer benefits advice.
The process had proved helpful.


63.
Shaping the Future of Care – Consultation Response Summary
The Committee received report CWOP/28/09, the summary of responses from Members to the consultation on Shaping the Future of Care. 
It was Agreed that:
The report would be submitted to the consultation as the Committee’s response.

64.
Forward Look
The Committee received report CWOP/29/09 setting out the Committee’s current position on the Forward Look.

It was Agreed that:

1. The follow up issues suggested at this meeting be added to the Forward Look.
2. The items suggested in Table 1 for scoping be added to the Forward Look:

· The impact on complaints relating to waiting times of the previous scrutiny of Occupational Therapists

· The Mental Health Accommodation Strategy – further scrutiny based on the previous report.

3. The following items also be added to the Forward Look for scoping where necessary:

· Library Scrutiny Update on RFID – December Committee

· Stage 2 Library Scrutiny operating model – February/March Committee

· Wellbeing Agenda – link to libraries – April Committee

· Operating Model for Adult Social Care

4. The Learning Revolution White Paper Task and Finish Group to report back to the February Committee.

65.
Dates of Future Meetings
The Committee noted that the next meeting of the Committee would be held on Thursday 10 December 2009. 

The future meeting dates were noted as follows:

· Thursday 14 January 2009 

· Thursday 11 February 2009 

· Thursday 11 March 2009 

· Thursday 8 April 2009

The meeting closed at 12.15pm.

Chairman
